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MEMORANDUM 
 

To:   Mainstream Medicaid Managed Care Plans, Health and Recovery Plans 
(HARPs), HIV Special Needs Plans (HIV SNPs), Medicaid Advantage Plus 
(MAP) Plans (herein referred to as MMCPs) and Office of Mental Health 
(OMH) Providers 
  

From:   New York State (NYS) OMH Central Office 

Date:    March 28, 2025 

Subject: 
 

Updated Telehealth Modifier Use for OMH-Licensed/Designated Outpatient 
Programs Grid and Audio-Only Modifier Change 

 
Dear Health Plan Administrators and OMH Providers, 
 
This memo clarifies changes related to the Telehealth Modifier Use for OMH-Licensed/Designated Outpatient 

Programs Grid (Telehealth Grid) that are applicable to Fee-For-Service Medicaid, MMCPs, and OMH 

Licensed/Designated providers as a resource when processing/billing claims for Telehealth Services. The 

Telehealth Grid was revised to reflect rate code changes that have been enacted since the previous Telehealth 

Grid was issued and to align with the upcoming modifier change for OMH services delivered via audio-only. 

Please be advised that the OMH Telehealth Grid operates in conjunction with both the OMH Telehealth Guidance 

and the New York State Medicaid Telehealth Policy Manual, as the NYS Department of Health has 

acknowledged that other state agencies may adopt policies that reflect the needs and circumstances of the 

populations they serve. 

Use of Modifier 93 for OMH Services Delivered through Audio-Only Methods 

Effective July 1, 2025, OMH providers should use modifier 93 for eligible telehealth audio-only mental health 

services. As such, audio-only modifier FQ is no longer represented in OMH’s revised Telehealth Grid. This 

change has been made in alignment with CMS billing practices to allow for streamlined crossover claims 

processing between Medicare and Medicaid. 

MMCPs and OMH providers must ensure that their systems are configured to comply with these billing changes 

for claims with dates of service on July 1, 2025, and thereafter. Please note that while the audio-only modifier 

FQ is no longer used for services licensed, designated, or otherwise authorized by OMH, there are other billing 

scenarios in which FQ may be an appropriate modifier, and MMCP systems must be configured to accept either 

FQ or 93, as appropriate. 

Forthcoming revisions to the OMH Telehealth Guidance will reflect the updates to the Telehealth Grid announced 

in this memorandum, and a separate notice will be circulated to MMCPs and applicable stakeholders once the 

guidance is finalized and published. 

https://omh.ny.gov/omhweb/telehealth/telehealth-modifiers.xlsx
https://omh.ny.gov/omhweb/telehealth/telehealth-modifiers.xlsx
https://omh.ny.gov/omhweb/telehealth/
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fomh.ny.gov%2Fomhweb%2Fguidance%2Ftelehealth-guidance.pdf&data=05%7C02%7CAnthony.Acosta%40omh.ny.gov%7Cb97d2c7d11ba45bf58f608dd5feaeb81%7Cf46cb8ea79004d108ceb80e8c1c81ee7%7C0%7C0%7C638772184751028511%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=aVZhpCb2%2FsBnpqYlX41O4TcGq1DxZV1ng9fDCmCJNdw%3D&reserved=0
https://www.health.ny.gov/health_care/medicaid/redesign/telehealth/docs/provider_manual.pdf
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2022/11/18/2022-23873/medicare-and-medicaid-programs-cy-2023-payment-policies-under-the-physician-fee-schedule-and-other#p-556
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fomh.ny.gov%2Fomhweb%2Fguidance%2Ftelehealth-guidance.pdf&data=05%7C02%7CAnthony.Acosta%40omh.ny.gov%7Cb97d2c7d11ba45bf58f608dd5feaeb81%7Cf46cb8ea79004d108ceb80e8c1c81ee7%7C0%7C0%7C638772184751028511%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJFbXB0eU1hcGkiOnRydWUsIlYiOiIwLjAuMDAwMCIsIlAiOiJXaW4zMiIsIkFOIjoiTWFpbCIsIldUIjoyfQ%3D%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=aVZhpCb2%2FsBnpqYlX41O4TcGq1DxZV1ng9fDCmCJNdw%3D&reserved=0


 

KATHY HOCHUL 
Governor 

ANN MARIE T. SULLIVAN, M.D. 
Commissioner 

 

 
44 Holland Avenue, Albany NY 12229  |  omh.ny.gov 

Please note: This document is only being transmitted electronically. No hard copy will be forthcoming. If you 

have any questions regarding these changes, please contact OMH Managed Care by phone at 518-402-2822 

or by email at BHO@omh.ny.gov (MMCP inquiries) or OMH-Managed-Care@omh.ny.gov (provider inquiries). 

mailto:BHO@omh.ny.gov
mailto:OMH-Managed-Care@omh.ny.gov

